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Minutes of Virtual Shalden Parish Council meeting held using Zoom on Wednesday 27th January 2021 at 8.00 pm.

Present: Andrew Shirvell, Rosemary Hartgill, David Orme, Peter Wilson and Bernard Stewart.
Also in attendance: Gordon Anderson, Sue Bottomley and Rob Wood (Clerk).

1.  Apologies: None.

2. Open Session: Mrs Bottomley asked when the new signage at the junction of Upper Anstey Lane and the Old Odiham Road was expected to be installed. The Clerk answered that as Hampshire Highways had informed us, this was expected before the end of the financial year. If not complete by that time Clerk to follow up. Also the roadworks signage that the Clerk had reported to HCC has now been removed. 

Mr Anderson reported flooding on the Old Odiham Road, which is caused by water running down BOAT12. Mr Anderson questioned whether anything could be done to improve existing drainage at this site and said that he had reported this to HCC, who inspected but have taken no further action. Clerk to visit site and inspect.

3. Minutes: The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 25th November 2020 were reviewed, agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

4. Matters arising: 
i. The Clerk followed up the previous enquiry with HCC as to whether the Environment Agency have inspected the material used to fill in the menage at Sunacres Cottage, Shalden Green Road. The Enforcement Officer handling the case responded that both the Environment Agency and EHDC are satisfied that the appropriate paperwork is in place for the material used and that the case has now been closed.
ii. The Clerk reported the damaged stile on FP#1 bordering Southwood Park and Winchester College owned land to Countryside Services. They have contacted the landowner who plans to repair the stile.
iii. The Zoom link to this Parish Council meeting was shared on the website as suggested. The Parish Council were pleased that this seems to have had a positive effect with two residents joining in with the meeting.
iv. A precept of £7,000 was formally requested from EHDC by the Clerk.
v. After multiple requests to Hampshire Highways, the signage at the junction of the A339 and Shalden Lane has now been correctly reinstated.

5a. Correspondence:
i. The Clerk received thanks for the Parish Council’s donations from Alton CAB, Shalden PCC and the Villager Magazine.
ii. Insurance broker Came and Co have put the renewal of the Local Council insurance out to tender.

5b. Planning: A revised version of application number 57504/003 (Development of an Energy Recovery Facility and Associated Infrastructure at Alton Materials Recovery Facility) was considered by the Parish Council after they had previously opposed the application. After discussion, with a vote of 3:2 it was decided that the previous objection should be allowed to stand without modification.

6. Current Financial Position: The Clerk shared copies of the accounts as they currently stand with the Parish Council ahead of the meeting. The balance of the current account is £5970.04, reserve account is £2069.01 and there is £22.07 petty cash. This gave a balance of £8061.72 which was reconciled with the latest bank statements. 

The Clerk reported that there were a number of uncleared cheques outstanding. Cllr Wilson suggested that the Parish Council move to online banking, which would resolve this issue and make banking easier. It was agreed that this was a good idea, Clerk to look into how to proceed with this.

The Clerk asked whether the Parish Council would like to waive the February invoice for use of the football pitch by Alton FC as they have not been able to use the facility since early December due to COVID-19 regulations. The Clerk also reported that the heating and water costs this year had been significantly lower in line with reduced use. The Parish Council unanimously agreed to waive the February payment. 

7. BOAT 12: misuse of and trespassing by 4x4’s: Prior to the meeting, Cllr Orme reported significant damage to BOAT 12 and the private land bordering it opposite the golf course, which was being caused by 4x4 use. The Clerk visited the site to inspect and found the route to have been very badly damaged and in his opinion not safe to pass on foot. The Clerk circulated an assessment and photo evidence of the damage to the byway. 

Cllr Orme opened the discussion with a short video clip as evidence and gave a description of the damage caused to both the byway and adjoining land. Over many years the byway has been used by 4x4’s mainly just driving from point to point, with a little use of the adjoining land. This year, the use of the private land (believed to be trespassing) has dramatically escalated, with the byway becoming part of a 4x4 track. This has caused the very significant damage observed by the Clerk and is quite different to usage in previous years.

The Parish Council discussed this and decided that as a council they must focus only on the damage being caused to the byway and instructed the Clerk to pass this information onto HCC and in doing so start the process of assessment requesting that HCC consider putting in place a Traffic Regulation Order to stop use of BOAT 12 by four wheeled vehicles.

8. Golden Pot Crossroads Update: Since the last meeting, the Clerk contacted Hampshire Highways and County Councillor Mark Kemp-Gee for a commitment to a physical buildout reducing the Lasham approach at the Golden Pot crossroads to a single lane. The Clerk received a response from Steve Woodward at Hampshire Highways with a commitment to install kerbing by the end of the financial year.


9. AOB: 
i. Cllr Wilson reported that the surface of the Old Odiham Road was deteriorating again badly and was in urgent need of more substantial repair. He asked the Clerk whether this road had been chosen for ‘Operation resilience’ to be resurfaced this year. The Clerk responded that County Councillor Mark Kemp-Gee has put this road forward again for the 2021/22 year but at the moment is not aware whether this application has been successful.
ii. The Chairman commented that usually the next meeting would have been the APM. Unfortunately due to COVID-19 regulations this will not be able to go ahead this year. The Clerk added that the APM is a special case and unlike routine Parish Council meetings has to be held face to face.
iii. The Chairman thanked Cllr Orme for setting up todays virtual Parish Council Meeting.
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